"The Shakespeare of the Irish" A Bibliography of John Millington Synge's Works in Hungarian Translation and of the Books, Book Chapters, Articles and Reviews about His Works Written by Hungarian Authors

Mária Kurdi

The present bibliography is compiled with the aim of honouring the occasion of the 110th anniversary of the opening of the Abbey Theatre in Dublin in December 1904, which later gained the status of the National Theatre of Ireland. Its inception and early history is strongly intertwined with the anti-colonial movement in the country, which rapidly intensified during the late 19th century. In terms of the Act of Union (1800), at that time Ireland was still an internal colony of Britain (until 1921), and its national struggle for independence took various forms. Cultural nationalism came into being as part of the many-sided process of decolonization, and became an intellectual force supporting and underpinning the unfolding literary activities the goal of which was to give voice and visibility to the Irish as a colonized people. The writers embarked on reviving, translating and integrating aspects of the distinctive Irish cultural heritage and native traditions into new, often radically experimental forms and modes of literature. Hence the name Irish Literary Revival for the period spanning the decades from the 1880s to the 1920s.

The Revival produced its best fruit in the domain of drama, because theatre productions had a compelling immediacy and could be attended and enjoyed even by illiterate people. Being aware of this kind of potential in the genre, the revivalists decided to establish a theatre. The Irish Literary Theatre was founded by a handful of enthusiasts including Lady Augusta Gregory, W. B. Yeats and Edward Martyn in 1899. This formation promoted the writing and production of plays on Irish themes, thereby consciously opposing the colonial tradition of theatre practices in Ireland which employed simplifying or often degrading stereotypes of Irishness, mainly in melodramas. However, the founders did not yet possess a permanent theatre building or a theatre company, therefore a search for funding was begun. As a result, in 1903 they managed to establish the Irish National Theatre Society and got hold of a building for the Abbey Theatre, then represented by a small company.

Its first directors were W. B. Yeats (1865–1939), Lady August Gregory (1852–1932) and J. M. Synge (1871–1909). On 27th December 1904, on its first night the theatre staged three one-act plays by Yeats and Gregory. Following this well orchestrated and successful beginning, the theatre mounted plays in English as well as in Irish which drew on Irish folklore, heroic legends, scenes of Irish country life and native traditions as their subject matter. Each of the trio of directors wrote plays, laying stress on keeping art free from direct politicizing as much as it was possible at that time; instead they favoured and fostered an experimentalist aesthetic in style and dramaturgy. In a few years the Abbey embarked on touring its best productions to the United States, attracting the attention of, for instance, the young Eugene O'Neill there in 1911.

Time has shown that of the three Abbey director-playwrights Synge emerged as the most lasting talent, in spite of his unfortunately short life. However, his plays, except for Riders to the Sea (1904) and Deirdre of the Sorrows (completed by Gregory and produced posthumously in 1910), did not garner success when first performed in Ireland. True, Synge's works far from provided an idyllic picture of Ireland and the life of Irish country people. Instead, Synge explored the conflicts and constraints that fragmented the society and curtailed desires and ambitions to achieve individual freedom, particularly in the case of women and marginalized segments of the population. While The Well of the Saints (1905) inspired merely some hostile feeling and resentful criticism largely on account of staging dirty beggars as the protagonists, The Shadow of the Glen (1903) met with immense disapproval on the part of the nationalist audience (including Maud Gonne, Yeats's beloved, leader of a patriotic women's group). They resented the play because its young female protagonist, Nora, leaves her old husband's house with a tramp. Many thought that this implied a defilement of the morals of Irish womanhood, and that the play gave a perverted and false portrayal of the Irish marriage in general.

Undoubtedly, the biggest scandal during the early years of the Abbey was generated by the premiere of Synge's *The Playboy of the Western World* (1907). It is a satirical comedy, exposing the petty-mindedness and hypocrisy of most of the characters in a Mayo village, contrasted by the struggle for autonomy and self-discovery represented by the protagonist, Christy Mahon (played by William Fay in 1907). The first minutes of the performance already called attention to something unconventional and strange on offer for the people who eagerly occupied the seats of the Abbey that night. Their confusion increased and led to visible outrage when Christy uttered the word "shift," meaning a piece of ladies' underwear in the drama text. Most members of the audience were not willing to accept an apparently unflattering portrayal of their countrymen as innovative art; they were incapable of valuing the play's mixture of realism with the fantastic and its achievement of a creatively hybrid style by its poetically shaped Hiberno-English language. In spite of the verbal and even physical violence taking place during the first performances, the play was not withdrawn from the theatre. Performances,

however, could go ahead only under police inspection because the so called "*Playboy* riots" were really quite unusual. Hardly surprisingly, the reception was ambiguous in the United States too, given the influence of the nationalist spirit there among the Irish-Americans. Learning from the initial scandals of *The Playboy*, Synge thought that his last completed play, *The Tinker's Wedding* (1908) had better not premiere in Ireland because of its anti-clerical elements. The play was first performed in London in 1909, not long after the untimely death of the author.

It took some years before Synge's dramatic genius was fully recognized in his homeland. Clear-sightedly, G. B. Shaw gave him the label "the Shakespeare of the Irish." After his death Synge's international fame grew rapidly , and his plays, especially *The Playboy* but certainly not just that masterpiece, have been on an unending journey in the theatres of Ireland and the world ever since. For the last two-three decades an enormous bulk of criticism has been produced on his work, discussing it in the context of postcolonial, gender and comparative studies, as well as among the most distinguished representatives of Irish modernism. The following bibliography intends to demonstrate that Synge is conspicuously present in Hungarian culture through the translations and theatre productions of his works, poems and plays, as well as through reviews and critical reflections.

- Anon. "Hamisítatlan ír történet a színpadon" (A True Irish Story on the Stage). Szatmár. Ro 20 March 2013 http://www.szatmar.ro/Hamisitatlan_ir_ tortenetet_a_szinpadon/hirek/57070 Review of *The Playboy of the Western World* adapted by Harag György Company of the Szatmárnémeti Northern Theatre, 2013.
- Ágoston, Vilmos. "Tisztánlátók, csodavárók" (Seeing Clearly and Waiting for Miracle). Élet és Irodalom 19 (Nov. 1986): 11. Review of J. M. Synge, Drámák (Plays). Budapest: Európa, 1986.
- Báthory, Éva. "Álmok, ébredések, megváltás" (Dreams, Awakenings, Redemption). *Theater Online* 23 March 2013. http://www.theater. hu/?mode=szinhaz&sub=I&cikk_id=8645 Review of *The Playboy of the Western World* adapted by Harag György Company of the Szatmárnémeti Northern Theatre, 2013.
 - —. "A nyugat bajnoka másként" (The Hero of the West in Another Way). Szatmári Friss Újság. 21 March 2013. http://www.frissujsag.ro/a-nyugatbajnoka-maskent/ Review of *The Playboy of the Western World* adapted by Harag György Company of the Szatmárnémeti Northern Theatre, 2013.
- Bertha, Csilla. "Az ír dráma száz éve" (One Hundred Years of Irish Drama). *Korunk* III.11 (2007): 79–86.

- —. "J. M. Synge." Világirodalmi Lexikon 14. (Encyclopaedia of World Literature). Ed. István Szerdahelyi, Ildikó Juhász. Budapest: Akadémiai, 1992. 68–69.
- Bérczes, László. "A rendező jegyzeteiből" (From the Director's Notes). *Hajónapló* 9.7 (2004): 4–5. Notes of the director of *The Playboy of the Western World* produced by Bárka Theatre, Budapest, 2004.
- ——. Ádám Nádasdy. "Mi legyen a cím... E-mailváltás (részletek)" (What Should the Title Be... details from E-mail messages discussing a new Hungarian title for *The Playboy of the Western World*). *Hajónapló* 9.7 (2004): 7–8.
- Egyed, Betti. "A kolompár lakodalma Ferrum premieren jártunk." *Vaskarika: a kultúracél. (The Tinker's Wedding – Having Attended a Premiére by Ferrum*). 2009. 09. 17. http://vaskarika.hu/hirek/reszletek/1293/a_kolompar_ lakodalma-ferrum-premieren_jartunk/ Review of *The Tinker's Wedding* produced by Ferrum Theatre Company, Szombathely, 2009.
- Éltető, József. "A vén bakancsos és fia, a bajnok" (The Old Man in Boots and His Son the Playboy). *Új Néplap* 21 Dec. 1993. n. p. Review of *The Playboy of the Western World* produced by Szigligeti Ede Theatre of Szolnok in 1993.
- Gyárfás, Miklós. "Egy nemes kísérlet: Synge-bemutató a Katona József Színházban" (A Noble Experiment: Synge Premiére in the Katona József Theatre). Népszabadság 19 Jan. 1962. 9. Review of The Playboy of the Western World premiéred at Katona József Színház, Budapest, 1961.
- Heltai, Nándor. "A nyugati világ bajnoka" (The Playboy of the Western World). Petőfi népe 1 March 1978. n. p. Review of The Playboy of the Western World produced by Katona József Theatre, Kecskemét, 1978.
- Hermann, István. "A nyugati világ bajnoka: a Katona József Színház bemutatója" (The Playboy of the Western World: Premiére at József Katona Theatre). Élet és irodalom 6 (Jan. 1962): 8. Review of The Playboy of the Western World premiéred at Katona József Színház, Budapest, 1961.
- Illés, Jenő. "Synge színműve a Katona József Színházban: A nyugati világ bajnoka (Synge's Play in Katona József Theatre: The Playboy of the Western World). Film, színház, muzsika 29 Dec. 1961. 14–15. Review of The Playboy of the Western World premiéred at Katona József Színház, Budapest, 1961.
- Józsa, Mihály. "A vak nem világtalan" (Blind but Not Sightless). *Békés Megyei Hírlap* 28 June 1999. n. p. Review of *The Well of the Saints* produced by Jókai Mór Theatre Békéscsaba in 1999.
- Katona, M. István. "A szentek kútja" (The Well of the Saints). Magyar Honvéd 4 Aug. 1995. 38–39. Review of The Well of the Saints produced by Castle Theatre, Esztergom, 1995.

- Kékesi Kún, Árpád. "A nyugat hőse" (The Playboy of the Western World). Színházi kalauz (Theatre Guideline). Szekszárd: Saxum Kiadó, 2008. 448–450.
- ——. "Synge, John Millington." Színházi kalauz (Theatre Guideline). Szekszárd: Saxum Kiadó, 2008. 764.
- Kocztur, Gizella. "John Millington Synge születésének századik évfordulójára" (On the Centenary of John Millington Synge's Birth). *Nagyvilág* 16.6 (1971): 915–16.
- Kurdi, Mária. "Egy társadalmi performansz szubverzív újrajátszása az ír színpadon J. M. Synge és Marina Carr műveiben" (Subversive Restagings of a Social Performance in Respective Works of J. M. Synge and Marina Carr). *A performansz határain* (On the Borders of Performance). Ed. Barbara De Blasio. Budapest: Kijárat, 2014. 197–210.
- ——. "Gondolatok John Millington Synge kritikai és színházi fogadtatásának újabb irányairól." (Thoughts about Recent Trends in the Critical and Theatre Reception of J. M. Synge). *Nagyvilág* 57.9 (2012): 883–90.
- ——. "A Hungarian Tribute to a Self-renewing Playboy: On the Centenary of the First Production of *The Playboy of the Western World* by John Millington Synge." *EPONA: E-journal of Ancient and Modern Celtic Studies* 1.1 (2007): 1–2.
- ——. "Intertextuality in Drama: Strategic Remodelling of Motifs and Character Figurations in Synge and O'Casey by Irish Women Playwrights." *Eger Journal of English Studies* 10 (2010): 3–12.
- ——. "Transplanting the Work of 'that rooted man': The Reception of John Millington Synge's Drama in Hungary." *Comparative Drama* 41.2 (2007): 219–41.
- Lengyel, Balázs. "Az írek Shakespeare-je" (The Shakespeare of the Irish). *Nagyvilág* 5.12 (1960): 1891–92.
- Mesterházi, Márton. "John Millington Synge." *Ír ember színpadon* (Irishman on the Stage). Budapest: Liget könyvek, 2006. 65–87.
- -----. "John Millington Synge 1871-1909." Nagyvilág 57.9 (2012): 867-82.
- ——. "Utószó" (Afterword). J. M. Synge, *Drámák* (Plays). Budapest: Európa, 1986. 241–62.
- Metz, Katalin. "Csodalény az idegen faluban. Határon túli Magyar színházak találkoznak Kisvárdán." (A Magic Creature in an Unknown Village. Hungarian Theatres from outside the Borders Meet in Kisvárda) Magyar Nemzet 30 June 2007. http://www.szinhaziadattar.hu:8181/_pdf/016399. pdf Review of *The Playboy of the Western World* adapted by Harag György Company of the Szatmárnémeti Northern Theatre, 2013.

- Nagy, Imre. "Ír fanyar, magyar humor" (Irish Wryness, Hungarian Humour). *Dunántúli Napló* Nov. 18, 2004: 7. Review of *The Well of the Saints* produced by National Theatre, Pécs, 2004.
- Nádasdy, Ádám. "A szabadság fenséges és rettenetes" (Freedom Is Majestic and Frightening). Beszélgetés Nádasdy Ádámmal (A Talk with Ádám Nádasdy about the translation of *The Playboy of the Western World*). *Hajónapló* 9.7 (2004): 10–12.
- Nyulasi, Zsolt. "Keresztúton, kereszttűzben" (At the Cross-roads, in Cross-fire). *Dunaújvárosi Hírlap* 24 Jan. 1996. n. p. Review of *The Well of the Saints* produced by Petőfi Theatre, Sopron, 1996.
- Orbók, Attila. "John Millington Synge." Nagyvilág 4.3 (1959): 577-82.
- Ölbei, Lívia. "John Millington Synge: A nyugat Hőse. Bárka Színház" (John Millington Synge: *The Playboy of the Western World*. Bárka Theatre). *Ellenfény* 7 (2005): 46–47. Review of *The Playboy of the Western World* produced by Bárka Theatre, Budapest, 2004.
- Papp. Timea. "Földszagú bohócballad: A nyugati világ bajnoka" (Clowns' Ballad Smelling of Earth: *The Playboy of the Western World*). Revizor a kritikai portal. 22 February 2008. http://www.revizoronline.com/hu/cikk/140/anyugati-vilag-bajnoka-sepsiszentgyorgyi-tamasi-aron-szinhaz/ Review of *The Playboy of the Western World* produced by Tamási Áron Theatre, Sepsiszentgyörgy, 2007.
- Pió, Márta. "Ki ment meg a szentektől?" ("Who Is Saving Us from the Saints?"). *Kisalföld* 3 Febr. 1987. n. p. Review of the premiére of *The Well of the Saints* at Kisfaludy Theatre, Győr, 1987.
- Róna, Katalin. "Színházi kísértetek: drámák a század első feléből" (Theatre Ghosts: Plays from the First Half of the Century"). *Magyar Nemzet* 16. Oct. 1999. 18. Review of *The Playboy of the Western World* produced by Castle Theatre, Budapest, 1999.
- Sándor, L. István. "Színjátékforma Színházi Forma" (Dramatic Form Theatre Form). *Holnap* 5.1 (1994): 41–44. Comparative article about four Hungarian productions of *The Playboy of the Western World*.
- ——. "A színjáték hitele: Synge, A nyugati világ bajnoka." (The Credibility of Play: Synge's The Playboy of the Western World). Színház 27.2 (1994): 15–17. Review of The Playboy of the Western World produced by Szigligeti Ede Theatre of Szolnok, 1993.
- Sárosdyné Szabó, Judit. "Az ír moralitás tükröződése és a fordítás nyelvének változása John Millington Synge drámájának két magyar nyelvű műfordításában." (The Reflection of Irish Morality and Changes in the Language of Translation in Two Hungarian Translations of Synge's Drama).

Reáliák – a lexikológiától a frazeológiáig. Értelmzések és fordítási kérdések. (Realia – from Lexicology to Phraseology. Interpretations and Questions of Translation). Ed. Vilmos Bárdosi. Budapest: Tinta Kiadó, 2012. 203–08.

- Stuber, Andrea. "John Millington Synge: A nyugat hőse" (John Millington Synge: *The Playboy of the Western World*) c3. 2005. *Criticai Lapok* 15 March 2005.
 http://www.c3.hu/~criticai_lapok/1999/12/991223.htm Review of *The Playboy of the Western World* produced by Bárka Theatre, Budapest, 2004.
- ——. "Légyegtelen esték. John Millington Synge: A nyugati világ bajnoka." (Unimportant Evenings. J. M. Synge: The Playboy of the Western World). Criticai Lapok 12. 1999. http://www.criticailapok.hu/?option=com_ content&view=article&id=34653&catid=1%3A1999&Itemid=13 Review of The Playboy of the Western World produced by Castle Theatre, Budapest, 1999.
- Synge, John Millington. "Átok." (The Curse). Trans. Rezső Forgács. Tört álmok. Ír költők antológiája (Broken Dreams. Anthology of Irish Poets). Ed. Tamás Kabdebó. Budapest: Kormosz, 1988. 206.
- ——. "Átok a szerző egyik ellenségének nővérére, akinek nem tetszett a nyugati part kedvence." (The Curse. To a Sister of an Enemy of the Author's Who Disapproved of *The Playboy*). Trans. Mesterházi Márton. *Nagyvilág* 57.9 (2012): 814.
- ——. Drámák (Plays). Szirti lovasok, A Szentek kútja, A völgy árnyéka, A kolompár lakodalma, A nyugati világ bajnoka, Deirdre, a bánat leánya (Riders to the Sea, The Well of the Saints, The Shadow of the Glen, The Tinker's Wedding, The Playboy of the Western World, Deirdre of the Sorrows). Trans. Árpád Göncz, Tamás Ungvári. Budapest: Európa, 1986.
- ——. "A glencree-i tölgyekről" (To the Oaks of Glencree). Trans. Márton Mesterházi. *Nagyvilág* 57.9 (2012): 814.
- ——. Halotti tor (The Shadow of the Glen). Trans. Dezső Kosztolányi. Ma este 3.48 (1925): 81–89.
- ——. "A kérdés" (A Question). Trans.: Judit Pór. *Tenger és alkonyég között: angol költők antológiája* (Between the Sea and the Sky: Anthology of English Poets). Ed. György Gaál. Kolozsvár: Dácia Könyvkiadó, 1978. 353.
- ——. "Két levél" (Two Letters). Trans. Mária Kurdi. Nagyvilág 57.9 (2012): 891–92.
- ——. *A nyugat hőse (The Playboy of the Western World)*. Trans. Ádám Nádasdy. Supplement to *Hajónapló* 9.7 (2004): 1–20.
- ——. *A nyugati világ bajnoka (The Playboy of the Western World)*. Trans. Tamás Ungvári. Budapest: Európa, 1960.

- ——. A nyugati világ bajnoka (The Playboy of the Western World). Trans. Tamás Ungvári. XX. Századi angol drámák. (20th Century English Plays). Ed. Tamás Ungvári. Budapest: Európa, 1985. 511–76.
- ——. "Olcsó regény." (Cheap Novel). Trans. Rezső Forgács. Tört álmok. Ír költők antológiája. (Broken Dreams. Anthology of Irish Poets). Ed. Tamás Kabdebó. Budapest: Kormosz, 1988. 206.
- ——. "Prelude." Trans. György Végh. Világirodalmi antológia Vol. VI–1. (Anthology of World Literature). Ed. Tibor Lutter, Albert Gyergyai. Budapest: Tankönyvkiadó, 1962. 242.
- ——. "Prelude." Trans. György Végh. Tenger és alkonyég között: angol költők antológiája. (Between the Sea and the Sky: Anthology of English Poets). Ed. György Gaál. Kolozsvár: Dácia Könyvkiadó, 1978. 352.
- ——. "Sírirat" (An Epitaph). Trans. Rezső Forgács. Tört álmok. Ír költők antológiája (Broken Dreams. Anthology of Irish Poets). Ed. Tamás Kabdebó. Budapest: Kormosz, 1988. 205.
- ——. "Szigeten" (On an Island). Trans. Rezső Forgács. Tört álmok. Ír költők antológiája (Broken Dreams. Anthology of Irish Poets). Ed. Tamás Kabdebó. Budapest: Kormosz, 1988. 205.
- ——. *A tenger lovasai (Riders to the Sea)*. Trans. Endre Gombos. *Nagyvilág* 4.4 (1959): 577–82.
- ——. Tengerparti lovasok (Riders to the Sea). Trans. István Bernáth. Világirodalmi antológia Vol. VI–1. (Anthology of World Literature). Ed. Tibor Lutter, Albert Gyergyai. Budapest: Tankönyvkiadó, 1962. 243–50.
- ——. "Tél" (Winter). Trans. György Végh. Világirodalmi antológia Vol. VI–1. (Anthology of World Literature). Ed. Tibor Lutter, Albert Gyergyai. Budapest: Tankönyvkiadó, 1962. 243.
- Szántó, Judit. "Christy, Fóris és a Whiskys" (Christy, Fóris and Whiskys). Színház 28.9 (2005): 17–18. Review of *The Playboy of the Western World* produced by Bárka Theatre, Budapest, 2004.
- Szekeresné, Flachner Mária Margit. *Lady Augusta Gregory: Az ír nemzeti színpad megalapítása* (Lady Augusta Gregory: The Foundation of the Irish National Stage). Budapest: Magyar Királyi Pázmány Péter Tudományegyetem Angol Philológiai Intézet, 1931.
- Szekrényesy, Júlia. "Változatok a vakságra" (Variations on Blindness). *Élet és irodalom* 20 (Febr. 1987): 13. Review of the premiére of *The Well of the Saints* at Kisfaludy Theatre, Győr, 1987.
- Szenczi, Miklós, Tibor Szobotka, Anna Katona. *Az angol irodalom története* (History of English Literature). Budapest: Gondolat, 1972.

- Szerb, Antal. "Kelták" (Celts). *A világirodalom története* (History of World Literature). Budapest: Magvető, 1941. 723–24.
- Széky, János. "Kelet keltái. Synge: A nyugati világ bajnoka" (The Celts of the East. Synge: The Playboy of the Western World). Színház 15.4 (1992): 15–16. Review of The Playboy of the Western World produced by Petőfi Theatre in Veszprém, 1991.
- Szombathelyi, Ervin. "A nyugati világ bajnoka: John Millington Synge színműve a Katona József Színházban" (*The Playboy of the Western World*: John Millington Synge's Play in Katona József Theatre). Népszava 30 Dec. 1961. 4.
- Szverle, Ilona. "A csonthéjba zárt kagyló. Synge: A nyugati világ bajnoka Szatmárnémeti Északi Színház, Harag György Társulat" (Pearl in the Shell: *The Playboy of the Western World* in Szatmárnémeti Northern Theatre, Harag György Company." Criticai lapok 7 (2013) http://www.criticailapok.hu/ index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=38718%3Aa-csonthejbazart-kagylo&catid=29%3A2013&Itemid=13
- Tóth, Róza. "Hegedűs a háztetőn" (Fiddler on the Roof). Vas népe 29. Oct. 2005. n. p. Review of The Playboy of the Western World produced by Bárka Theatre, Budapest, 2004.
- Ungvári, Tamás. "Utószó" (Afterword"). J. M. Synge, *A nyugati világ bajnoka* (*The Playboy of the Western World*). Budapest: Európa, 1960. 67–75.
- Várhegyi, Andrea. "*A szentek kútja*" (*The Well of the Saints*). *Magyar Nemzet* 26 June 1999. n. p. Review of *The Well of the Saints* produced by Jókai Theatre Békéscsaba in 1999.
- Vértessy, Péter. "A nyugati világ bajnoka: Bemutató a Kecskeméti Katona József Színházban" (Premiére of *The Playboy of the Western World* in Katona József Theatre of Kecskemét). *Magyar Nemzet* 24 March 1978. n. p.